THE SHELLEY CENTRE FOR THERAPEUTIC RIDING LTD
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Held at the Shelley Centre, Tuesday 28th July 2020 at 2pm
The Chairman opened the meeting by welcoming everyone on behalf of the Management Committee and explaining the Health and Safety notices. The Chairman explained that all votes are valuable but those voting with yellow cards will be registered.

1.  Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Mike Crowe, Andrew and Tessa Scott, John Cadman, Ruth Snowling, Elspeth Woods-Ballard, Sue Price, Marion Lindsey Smith, Christine Freshwater, Sarah Mitchell.
2.  Approval of Minutes 2019 AGM

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Tuesday 2nd July 2019 were approved and signed as a true and correct record.

3.  Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

4.  Treasurer’s Report and Adoption of Accounts

The Chairman presented the accounts on behalf of the Treasurer for the period 1 April 2019 to 31 March 2020.   The Treasurer advised that the accounts included reference to the current Covid 19 pandemic.  No questions were raised.  Jane Crowe proposed that the accounts be duly adopted, seconded by Val Cadman.  All in favour.  The Chairman thanked Sarah Rixon for all her work on the Charity’s accounts and Chris Southgate was thanked for her work as Fundraising Treasurer.

5.  Payment of Peppercorn Rent

The peppercorn rent of £5 was presented to Jane Crowe who donated it back to the Centre. As Andrew & Tessa Scott are unable to be here, Jan will post their peppercorn rent to them.
6.  Chairman’s Report

This report is one of the most difficult I’ve had to write – for those of you that know me – this is unusual as I’m not usually short of words. I wanted it to be the usual upbeat & positive report about what we’ve done and plans for the future, but obviously it needs to cover our past year which has been unprecedented - in more ways than one. It has in fact been like living in a weird disaster movie and anytime now it will end and we will return to normal. I’m not sure it will ever return to how it was and as we are constantly being told – will have to get use to the ‘new normal’!
Once again, our year started full of promise – we’d had a great summer with our own 30th Anniversary garden party, the County 50th Anniversary tea party, great fundraising events and the maintenance at the centre all in hand; so when we started the September term with good weather and a spic & span Centre - all was right with the world.  Many of us got our riders through their grades that Autumn term, Margaret & I gave quite a few talks (with many more booked for 2020,) we had a fantastic & well supported Helpers’ Christmas Supper once again, and rounded it off with our very traditional Carol Service which I and many others love, get emotional over, and feel this is the real start to Christmas – it would not be the same without it!

2020 was going to be an amazing year not only for Shelley but for the country - with Brexit finally settled, we could move forward  (we thought the back biting politics would now be over) and with VE Day celebrations in full flow all over the country for the 8th May. There was lots going on here at the Centre and much to look forward to – our Millionaire Quiz, some good Training Days, Coaches assessments & updating our safeguarding course, lots more talks to give, our Pony Day, the Lions of Ipswich Afternoon Tea, the Hadleigh Show, Stratford Hills Horse Trials and our own Shelley Show. In our personal lives many were going to be celebrating special birthdays, weddings and anniversaries. Lots were looking forward to new grandchildren, some going to Wimbledon for the first time, or a special theatre event or some wonderful adventurous holidays.

In January Lyn and I had been to the Stoke by Nayland Golf Club to be presented with a cheque from last year’s Lady Captain, Diana Harris who had picked us as her charity. It was an amazing sum of £3,475 – for which we were truly grateful. In February our Bingo Night was great fun with calls to do it more often, the Bridge Day was very successful with our fundraising committee excelling themselves with a fabulous afternoon tea (which was the talk of the bridge circuit) and forgive the pun but the icing on the cake for Shelley was a Royal Visit. We had a call from NO saying HRH The Princess Royal had a cancellation in her diary in April and we were top of the list as it hadn’t been possible to visit us last year. Could we cope with just two months notice? We didn’t need to accept if we thought it was not possible. 

They had not met the Shelley Centre team and they certainly had never experienced our administrative supremo!

I can’t tell you the amount of work that was put in to organise this visit in the short space of time we had – the programme and schedule was polished & perfected to within an inch of its life. The Palace needed a biography on everyone HRH was going to be presented to, a minute by minute schedule, wording on the plaque and rosettes we wanted had to have their approval, where the helicopter was going to land and what private facilities we could provide for her (Jane’s loo was deemed far more desirable than ours!). On top of all that they needed a list of everyone attending on the day and invites/security passes needed to be issued with the correct wording which again needed to be agreed by the Palace. Jan Mac was baking two cakes (HRH likes to take away a couple of slices!) and we rehearsed the movements of the whole visit so that we had time to sneak in a massive group photo of all the volunteers.  Long Service Awards were going to be presented to volunteers, ponies and also to riders who have been with us over 20 years. A photographer was organised to capture all these special moments. Hundreds of emails were flying around! Everyone involved bought new polo shirts and the only thing left to do was have a dress rehearsal run through and a last minute spit & polish of the centre on the day before.

When The Lord Lieutenant’s Secretary Sue, Amanda Perkins from our National Office, the Police and HRH’s Personal Protection Officer turned up for the recce – they were so impressed with our organisation and administration of every aspect – they said they had never worked with a group where they didn’t have to do much (in fact nothing at all) and it had all been done so efficiently – they were so complimentary. As you will have guessed – much of it had been done by Margaret – our Organiser Extraordinaire! It was a mammoth task so thank you very much Margaret – you are a star! As we were due to have broken up for the Easter holidays, Patricia and Mandy got their riders & helpers to agree to come back (although I don’t think anyone needed their arm twisting too much as it did mean the chance to be able to meet and talk to the Princess). They organised riding demonstrations overseen by Lyn who also started getting the Centre into ‘Royal Visit’ mode. The maintenance team went into overdrive especially Saul who spent his week off work doing jobs. This is the first opportunity I’ve had to say thank you to everyone for all their enthusiasm, hard work & passion getting the Centre ready. We have a great team here – I never tire of saying it.

Just when everything was almost ready and people primed with what they had to do – we were way ahead of schedule – we had a month to go to do any last minute tweeks  - then along came this devastating virus. 

We closed the Centre on 16th March – earlier than the schools as we felt we had an enormous responsibility and duty of care to keep our riders safe & healthy as they are in the most vulnerable category with so many of them having compromised immune systems along with physical and/or learning difficulties. Also we needed to have the same care for our volunteers as many of us are ‘fine vintage teenagers’ so need to be careful as well. 

The country went into lockdown and I think at first we all thought these were drastic but much needed precautions to stop the virus spreading and that it would only be for a few weeks until it worked. Looking back, we were very naïve – we really didn’t know what was on the horizon as we still thought the Royal visit could go ahead. It soon became apparent that this was an incredibly serious worldwide pandemic which needed these stringent measures in place for months, and to a certain degree will remain for a long time to come. 

Our lives went on hold  -everything was cancelled – the quiz, talks, training events and of course the biggest disappointment was the cancellation of the Royal Visit – so many volunteers, riders, parents & carers were looking forward to this very special occasion – one which the Shelley Centre family deserved – the recognition of all the work, commitment & dedication put in over the 30 years, our special awards being presented by our President, The Princess Royal and of course the kudos! I’m hoping it will be rescheduled later this year.

With all the restrictions still going to be in place for the foreseeable future and the country cancelling all major events, local casualties included the VE Day celebrations, Hadleigh Show, Stratford Hills Horse Show, the Suffolk Show and many more. The Trustees made the difficult decision to keep the centre closed until September, obviously cancelling our own Shelley Show and our very social BBQ/AGM- having this format instead. After reviewing all the information and knowing we had a duty of care to everyone that visits the centre, it was decided we could not fulfil all the criteria & comply with the Government recommendations at that time to re-open safely in June when some of the schools were due back. All coaches were informed by letter and asked to pass this on to all their own riders and volunteers – so that everyone was contacted and nobody left out. I need to say a huge thank you to Lyn and her able bodied team for keeping the Centre functioning for all our horses and ponies – they’ve had a rota to visit the Centre daily to check that all is well, exercise the horses and do whatever is needed. We would not have managed without their support and commitment.  Also another big thank you to the maintenance team who have used the time to catch up on jobs and start some new projects – which is why the yard and grounds look fantastic and our horses look so very fit, healthy and happy. The importance of both these teams can’t be understated – we are extremely lucky to have them. Whilst I’m on the subject of thank yous – I’d like to also thank our management & fundraising committees for their hard work, enthusiasm and dedication as usual – a great bunch! And last but not least our wonderful Landlords Mike & Jane Crowe and Andrew & Tessa Scott – we are extremely lucky to enjoy their constant support & patronage for which we are extremely grateful. As I said before a great team – the Shelley family.

We are quite fortunate that our bank balance will support the current crisis for the time being – all down to our hard working fundraising committee and our generous & loyal supporters, we had built up a bit of a cushion for exceptional circumstances but little did we know it would affect all fundraising & riding income for such a long period. At this stage I’d like to express my grateful thanks for all the donations we’ve received during this time to help us keep going - £1,500 from an anonymous donor which will cover the cost of our new defibrillator, £1,000 from Stratford Hills Horse Trials (their sponsors said keep the money for next year so they thought we could use it), £5,000 from the Leslie Mary Carter Trust and £1,116 came from Mr Bird from donations at the funeral of his sister Christine Barbara Brewer (at her request), Hillside Special School sent their riding monies as a donation, Margaret Jeffery sent a personal donation & various others – please forgive me if I haven’t named everyone personally. I also want to thank the Ipswich Building Society for their support & donations for the past three years – usually they support a charity for two years but they were so impressed with our set up and the work we do, they got permission for an extra year, so it is much appreciated. 

We will need to fundraise in earnest once we are able to, to build up our reserves again.

Although the lock down was very hard and the loss of life tragic and devastating – so much good has also come out of this with people caring for one another a lot more, communities coming together to support each other and incredible acts of kindness, bravery and heroism. Not one of us will take our NHS and all its fantastic staff for granted ever again – coming together as a nation every Thursday night at 8pm to clap and show our appreciation for them and all our essential workers was very moving. I thought our clapping would go unnoticed living in a country lane with no immediate neighbours and that we would feel isolated – I couldn’t have been more wrong – with no traffic or overhead planes, an amazing thing happened – we could hear clapping, whistles and cheering so loudly from all over the valley – Polstead, Stoke by Nayland & Shelley. It was incredible – a very united nation coming together to support our heroes. A rainbow now being the permanent symbol of our nation’s gratitude.

Who will ever forget the inspirational & awesome Captain Tom Moore (now Sir Tom) who wanted to do his bit by walking 100 times round his garden before his 100th birthday to raise £1,000 for the NHS and ended up raising over £33 million once it went viral and also having a No 1 hit! What a courageous and patriotic man! A truly fantastic role model! The Queen has spoken to the nation twice – once for VE Day which should have been the most amazing day, but with lockdown all the celebrations were cancelled except for one - the Red Arrows soaring over Buckingham Palace, the statue of Sir Winston Churchill and a very deserted London.  She quoted some words from her father’s famous speech 75 years earlier paying tribute to all those who had sacrificed so much so we could all live in peace as free people in a world of free nations – ‘never give up and never despair” was the message then, and is quite appropriate now.  A few weeks earlier our Queen had made an unprecedented speech regarding the coronavirus acknowledging all the difficulties facing everyone, thanking and paying tribute to many and reassuring us all that ‘we are all in this together, we will get through it, better days will return and that we will all meet again’. Using words from Dame Vera Lyn’s iconic song, sung during the war was very appropriate and moving. Sadly, Dame Vera has now died but not without an incredible send off from her town and the nation – although the funeral had to be small, the whole town lined the streets to clap the hearse and 2 spitfires flew overhead.  An amazing tribute.

Sadly, closer to home we have lost two ladies who have contributed an awful lot to RDA – Mitzi Tyler, a former Chairman of Shelley and Shirley Green who was the backbone of the Hollesley group and being our County Instructor for many years, we all had in depth contact with her. She was a great supporter of Shelley – attending many events, judging at our show and assessing all the coaches – she will be sorely missed. Again unfortunately we couldn’t attend their funerals but cards were sent with our deepest sympathies.  

Without our Shelley Show – there are no winners of any of the cups for Dressage or Countryside Challenge this year or Special Achievement in Riding awards. Our ‘Volunteer of the Year’ award will not take place either – having previously discussed at an Instructors & Organisers’ meeting, a new format where all volunteers get the chance to nominate someone they think deserves it. With the Centre closed, this couldn’t be put into operation.  Our census figures for last year as at September 2019 reveal we had 157 riders, 98 volunteers and we gave 2,768 rides, roughly the same as most years give or take.  Our figures for this year will be greatly reduced on those numbers.

The Trustees have also made the sad decision to cancel the Carol Service this year as it involves an awful lot of people – Serendipity Choir, Boxted Methodist Silver Band, the Vicar and those at Shelley Church as well as all those who help on the day with refreshments, candle lighting, signers, car parking and of course our riders and guests for the service. It was felt that in light of the current restrictions on large gatherings – leaving it until the last minute to see if these changed and then to cancel all these people at short notice would be unfair. Although no decision has been made regarding the Helpers Christmas Supper yet.

The plan for opening the Centre is starting to come together. We have asked all the Coaches to contact their own teams to see if there is anyone not able to or anxious about returning and so far everyone has replied positively – in fact ‘chomping at the bit’ to start back. We won’t contact our riders yet as the rules and restrictions seem to be changing daily –  and I think it best to wait until mid August to find out which schools will be open and also which riders will be returning in September. Some of our more vulnerable clients might want to leave it another month or so, and we might not be able to offer therapy to our Ebony riders yet.  We will ask that all the Coaches contact their own riders once again as well as keeping their helpers informed, once final decisions have been made.

We have had in depth guidelines and criteria from NO regarding opening up again as well as some wonderful professional advice from John Briggs, husband of Vanessa – a Thursday helper – we really appreciate all their help and support and as well as giving up their valuable time to come and advise us, they donated much of the equipment we needed and also got their suppliers to donate too – we are very grateful, thank you.

When we have finalised everything, and got the go ahead,  the plan is not to open the first week for riders – just for helpers to come on their normal day for a couple of hours training session – a run through of all the new procedures that will be in place to keep everyone safe. It will be quite different and will need to be very well organised and structured so we need to know what we are doing before the riders come. Everyone – riders and helpers alike will have to sign new consent forms.

The last part of my report is the hardest – I haven’t known where to start. For those of you who don’t know yet – Margaret has made the very sad decision to retire – John her husband had a stroke a couple of months ago which along with the enforced shutdown has made her take stock of her priorities. I can’t tell you how much she will be missed by us all. As well as coaching many sessions and the therapy for Ebony riders, her work and involvement behind the scenes is second to none – just sharing out the jobs she has taken on over the years has involved about 10 people! It’s quicker to say what she doesn’t do rather what she does. Her commitment and dedication to the Shelley Centre for 32 years has been outstanding and I can’t find enough compliments and accolades that pay enough tribute to her. The words ‘thank you’ never seem to convey enough strength of feeling of appreciation, but we do thank you Margaret.

 I know my role as Chairman has been made so much easier with Margaret’s support, experience, wisdom and encouragement – in fact I’d go as far as saying if it hadn’t been for Margaret, I would not have lasted a couple of years let alone the 14 I’ve now done. I’m not sure I want to thank her for that!!! I’m so pleased that she has been honoured not only by us in the past as a ‘Volunteer of the Year’ but also by the top brass last year with The President’s Award presented by Princess Anne herself. She has richly deserved both.

Margaret has been the backbone of our Centre and given up so much of her time for which we can never repay her but I think now John and the rest of her family deserve to have her to themselves. 

Please would you accept these small tokens of our love and gratitude.    
7.  Stable Manager’s Report 
It’s nice to see you all again.  The horses and I have missed you all.  I am embarrassed to say my team and I have enjoyed lockdown with the horses.  They have enjoyed their rest from RDA and they are all looking amazing.  When we decided to close I spoke to my team and they were all happy to revert to our holiday rota.  I did think of having the horses’ shoes taken off but decided against it as I would rather keep them exercised. The blacksmith wasn’t keen on coming at first until I assured him I would sanitize headcollars, ropes etc.
The horses have been hacked out three or four times a week and Denise and Yvonne have helped me with giving the ponies some grooming and walking out.  I set up a routine of only two people up at any one time and only two people riding together, observing social distancing of course.  It has worked extremely well with everyone adhering to the new rules, and I would like to thank my team for helping to make that happen.  Those of you that are here please stand up so that everyone knows who you are.

I would like to mention the Maintenance Team.  Barry, Mary, Ian and David have been up every Monday to clear the fields and do any repairs.  Saul has been up in the evenings and weekends to repair fences, cut hedges, grass etc.  They have all done an amazing job to keep the Centre looking clean and tidy and well cared for.

The weather has sent its own challenges as we have not had much grass, so unfortunately I have had to spend more money on hay and feed.  The vet has also been called out to see Parys who has had a couple of bouts of colic, along with Bryn and Bob, and Buzz was lame on and off for a few weeks, probably from the hard ground.  I have at last found a replacement for Cindy after much searching.  He has been with me for three weeks, yes a gelding (hooray!), is called Snoopy, is 12.2hh (same as Bella), 10 years old and has been in a riding school for three years.  The school has since had to close due to Covid. He seems to have settled well and a few days ago after his vet check and jabs I turned Buzz out with him.  Within a few minutes they were grooming each other so I hope Buzz now has a friend.  I am lungeing him and I have a young rider coming up to ride him twice a week.  Fingers crossed it will all work out.

I have managed to sell Cindy and it all happened really quickly.  Rude put her on FaceBook for me one Sunday night and within an hour I had 30+ replies, with everyone wanting to tell me their life story!  I picked a nice knowledgeable lady who wanted her for her two grandchildren.  She lives in Manningtree and it will be a home for life with two other ponies.  Ava and I are going to see her later this week.  I bought her for £650 and sold her for £1,500 – not bad!
I am looking to retire Bob as his arthritis is causing him some discomfort and I am looking for a replacement for him - if anyone can help I would appreciate it.

I would like to thank all of you who offered to help at the yard during this time.  We have kept all the horses and ponies going, thanks to my team. Belle has been incredibly cooperative and taught Ava to ride on her own during lockdown.

I think that you are all up to date with what has been going on and I look forward to seeing you in September.

8.  Fundraising Report

There is no Fundraising Report but the Fundraising Accounts from 1st April 2019-31st March 2020 are available.  The Fundraising Chairman confirmed that the Quiz is still in the calendar for October and we will be monitoring ongoing developments with regard to the Covid 19 situation before confirming any further events.
9.  Committee Retirement and Election

Under the terms of the Charities Constitution for Incorporated Limited Companies, all members of the Management Committee have to stand down each year (but are eligible for re-election).  All of them are happy to be re-elected and we have nominations for Sarah Tyrell and Louise Reynolds to be elected onto the Committee. Cherry Crawford proposed that the Management Committee be re-elected to include the new nominees, seconded by John Boreham and carried unanimously.

10.  Election of Officers

Group Chairman –  Sarah Tyrell proposed that Jan Derbyshire be re-elected as Group Chairman, seconded by Chris Southgate and carried unanimously.

Group Treasurer –  Sue Tannis proposed that Sarah Rixon be re-elected as Group Treasurer, seconded by Yvonne Woodfield and carried unanimously.

Group Secretary – Jan McKillop proposed that Wendy Toogood be re-elected as Group Secretary, seconded by Diane Godfrey and carried unanimously.

11.  Appointment of Auditor

Sarah Rixon proposed that Scrutton Bland of Ipswich be re-appointed as auditors, seconded by Margaret Fowler and carried unanimously.

12.  Any Other Business
1)  The Ball is scheduled for 2nd July 2021.
2)  The Coaches introduced themselves to the meeting.
3)  Shelley Coaches are due to attend Safeguarding Training, which was cancelled due to lockdown.  RDA N.O have granted a six month extension period to complete this training, which can be done online as we all completed face-to-face training last time.  First Aid training has also been extended by six months.

3)  At present the plan is for the Centre to re-open on 7th September for the first week of term but for volunteers only, when we will be running refresher training sessions for each of the Groups, in place of the first week of riding, because it has been so long since the Centre was operational.
4)  Discussed the current Covid 19 guidelines and how these would impact on our daily rides and in particular how we would address mounting, using sidewalkers, the restriction on numbers, parents helping, sanitizing, deep cleaning and how we would meet and control these requirements.  There will be a meeting of Management and Coaches at the end of August to discuss Covid developments.
5)  Discussed keeping our riders informed with developments and the Chairman will draft a letter for Coaches to forward to their riders, including information on riding donations.
6)  My RDA online posts the latest updates in relation to Covid 19 developments.

7)  A Covid 19 risk assessment will be in place for the new term which National Office will need to sign off and approve before we can re-open.

8)  New rider and helper consent forms will be needed for the new term.
9)   Long Service Awards were presented as follows:

5 years – David Smith, Rude Morris, Mandy Ainsworth, Stevie Bezencenet
10 years – Julia Shawe-Taylor, Jackie Anderson, Sheila Roberts, Caroline Heatherington, Elspeth Woods-Ballard, Jean Goyder
15 years – Louise Reynolds
25 years – Maggie Rayner
30 years – Patricia Bazley White, Marion Lindsey Smith

10)  Term dates.  Discussed and agreed that Easter 2021 holidays would be a two week break rather than 3 weeks, to ensure a total of 32 weeks for our calendar year.
11)  Ruth Snowling said a few words on behalf of all the riders.

“As would normally be my custom, I usually wave my hand at this point to say a few words…  Although I am unable to be with you today I still wish to say, on behalf of all the riders and their families and carers, a very sincere thank you to each and everyone of you, however you are involved at the Centre, for your continued support and particularly of late during the Covid 19 pandemic.  We are looking forward to returning as we miss you all and our special four-legged friends.  God bless you all and your families, take care and stay safe and well.”
There being no other business the meeting ended at 3.15pm.

Signed………………………………………………………………..Company Chairman

Signed………………………………………………………………..Company Secretary

Date…………………………………………………………………..
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